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On Jan. 21 the Supreme Court ruled in the Citizens United case that the First Amendment protects 
political speech by corporations. Corporate speech consists of managers using corporate funds for 
political activity. If shareholders object, what can they do? Vote against the board? Sell their shares? 
 
Under existing corporate law stockholders' ability to influence how management runs a corporation's 
business is largely limited to annually electing a board of directors. Stockholders' interests are 
supposed to be solely financial: Management maximizes the return on stockholders' investment and 
stockholders pass judgment on management performance when they elect directors. When 
stockholders share this common concern with profits a simple governance system serves them and the 
economy well. 
 
But stockholders do not have a common interest in political activity. They may be Republicans or 
Democrats, pro-choice or pro-life, for or against the Senate's health care bill. A stockholder of a 
pharmaceutical company, for example, could oppose a politician who promises to favor the 
pharmaceutical industry because of the politician's views on financial sector reform. 
 
The Citizens United ruling said that "shareholders can determine whether their corporation's political 
speech advances the corporation's interest in making profits." Once stockholders have made that 
determination they can vote against the company's incumbent board or else nominate board candidates 
whose political views they like. But do we want board elections to become referenda on management's 
political speech? Politicizing corporate elections will be bad for stockholders, managers and the 
economy. 
 
Stockholders' other alternative is to sell their shares. But if they were to exit every company whose 
politics offended them, they might have to unload half their holdings. Lack of portfolio diversification 
is not something we want to encourage. 
 
As the Supreme Court recognized, stockholders may want their corporations to engage in political 
activity, particularly when it promotes the business of the corporation. But when the financial benefits 
of political activity are small or if stockholders' concerns for the public good outweigh their private 
interests as investors, stockholders may want the corporation to remain silent. From the perspective of 
both constitutional law and corporate governance, stockholders should be empowered to make that 
decision. 
 
Congress is considering a range of potential legislation in response to the court's ruling. But a simple 
modification in the way public companies are governed will reduce turmoil in board elections and 
confusion in investment decisions. The answer is to mandate that corporations let stockholders vote 
annually on whether they want the company to exercise the rights that Citizens United gave them to 
get into political races. Managers who seek stockholder approval of political activity would explain the 
actions they intend to take, how those actions would be in stockholders' interests and what the cost will 
be. If they don't make the case their spending will be voted down. 
 
To be sure, political contributions are not the only corporate action that may divide shareholders. 
Corporations also make charitable contributions. Typically these are uncontroversial, providing 
support to schools, art museums, United Way and the like in communities where the corporation does 



business. A willful chief executive can use corporate funds to make contributions to pet causes, but this 
type of behavior is rare and, like other self-interested dealing, constrained by ordinary board oversight. 
Direct political activity, however, risks dividing shareholders and politicizing board elections. A 
different corporate-governance mechanism is therefore required. 
 
Our proposal is not perfect. It would, however, induce managers to focus their politicking on matters 
that promote stockholders' economic interest. Equally important, it would separate votes for board 
seats from votes on management's political activities. Stockholders could elect good businesspeople to 
the board and at the same time constrain management's use of corporate resources for political 
activities. And stockholders would be less likely to complicate investment decisions with political 
decisions. 
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